Draft Nags Head Board Meeting Minutes

February 6, 2008


DRAFT  TOWN OF NAGS HEAD

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

REGULAR SESSION

February 6, 2008
The Town of Nags Head Board of Commissioners met in the Board Room at the Nags Head Municipal Complex at 9:00 a.m. on Wednesday, February 6, 2008.  

COMRS PRESENT:
Mayor Renée Cahoon; Mayor Pro Tem Anna Sadler; Comr. Wayne Gray; 




Comr. Doug Remaley and Comr. Bob Oakes

COMRS ABSENT:
None

OTHERS PRESENT:
Town Manager Charlie Cameron; Deputy Town Manager Bill Richardson; Town Attorney Ike McRee; Wayne Byrum; Butch Osborne; Dave Clark; Kim Kenny; Tim Wilson; Bruce Bortz; Kelly Wyatt; Ralph Allen; Jackie Hart; John Harris; Roc Sansotta; Tom Johnson; Mike Kelly; Larry Porter; Duane Burdette; Doug Daismith; Markley Roberts; Courtney Gallop; Scott Cox; Lisa Grant; Dave Masters; and Town Clerk Carolyn Morris

CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Cahoon called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m.

MOMENT OF SILENT MEDITATION AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 

A moment of silent meditation was followed by the Pledge of Allegiance. 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the February 6th agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously. 

AUDIENCE RESPONSE
Town Attorney Ike McRee opened Audience Response.

Audience Response - Scott Cox

Scott Cox, owns property on Hawks Nest Court behind the existing Town Hall water tank; he is speaking on behalf of those on his street who are not happy to see that the new communication tower (monopole) will be installed and the existing water tank removed; he is concerned about how the proposed cell tower will affect property values; Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that a Public Hearing has been scheduled for later today on the new tower which would be the time to provide comments; Mr. Cox stated that he would like the Town buildings that are adjacent to Hawks Nest Court moved so the noise from their air conditioning units would be reduced.  

Audience Response - Courtney Gallop

Courtney Gallop, Nags Head resident spoke on behalf of the League of Women Voters; she distributed the 2008 Citizens Guide to Board members.  

Audience Response - Markley Roberts

Markley Roberts, Nags Head property owner; spoke of CAMA letter he received re: sandbag removal date of May 2008; he is familiar with the referendum which rejected beach nourishment; he pointed out that there is no way for covering up sandbags with sand or vegetation as the sandbags get washed continually by high tide waves, etc.; removal of the sandbags will result in great personal loss for his and many other families; he urged the Board to make a protest to the Division of Coastal Management and ask them to reverse their position of requiring the removal of sandbags  by May 2008.

Audience Response - Doug Naismith

Doug Naismith, Nags Head property owner; spoke of the sandbag issue; he has replaced his steps, etc. many times; sandbags have kept his property in business and protected his septic system; the expense of maintaining his property has probably exceeded the income from rentals; he now has been told he has to pay to remove the sandbags protecting his property; after impact of May 1st action to remove the sandbags, the oceanfront will be a far worse looking site as the beaches will be littered with derelict houses; he asked the Board to exert their political influence to have this State mandate reversed, tabled, etc. for more time to explore beach nourishment; he suggested revisiting the beach nourishment project through a tax increase allowing residents to have their sales tax returned.

Audience Response - Roc Sansotta

Roc Sansotta, Nags Head property owner; the sandbag issue is a State mandate; without bulkheads there would be no islands in the Caribbean; he admires the State of North Carolina for trying to keep its beaches natural but the inlet is not natural; inlet sand is pumped and put back into the ocean but not to the oceanfront; Nags Head needs these oceanfront properties.

PRESENTATION FROM CHILDREN AND YOUTH

Lisa Cafferty spoke representing Children and Youth Partnership; she introduced Sara Sampson who is the Family Support Coordinator for Children and Youth and Sharon Sullivan from Dare County and the Connect the Kids program/website.  Ms. Cafferty distributed a brochure detailing the Children and Youth programs and explained that an event calendar has been created.  Ms. Cafferty spoke of the Imagination Library program which was started by Dolly Parton where children from birth to age five will receive a book every month.

Sharon Sullivan summarized the Dare County Connect the Kids website program.

Sara Sampson highlighted the events listed on the Connect the Kids portion of the Children and Youth Partnership website; she invited the Town to inform them of special events for inclusion on their website; she also requested a link from the Town's website to the Children and Youth website.

RECOGNITION OF EMPLOYEES WITH YEARS OF SERVICE
Planning Director Tim Wilson introduced Building Inspector Ralph Allen who was recognized by the Board for three (3) years of service. 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Fire Division Office Assistant Jackie Hart who was recognized by the Board for five (5) years of service. 

Fire Chief Butch Osborne introduced Fire Captain John Harris who was recognized by the Board for ten (10) years of service. 

CONSENT AGENDA

The Consent Agenda consisted of the following items:

-
Consideration of Budget Adjustment #6 to FY 07/08 Budget Ordinance

-
Consideration of Tax Adjustment Report

-
Request to advertise delinquent taxes
-
Approval of Minutes

-
Approval of Town Message Board purchase

-
Request for transfer of funds for purchase of actuators for Fresh Pond Filter
-
Recommendation of award for Gull Street drainage improvements

-
Consideration of extension of CSE contract to June 30, 2008

-
Consideration of MOA with NC DOT for post-storm debris removal from NC Route 1243

-
Consideration of MOU with Surfrider Foundation for Adopt-A-Beach Program
-
Recommendation and request for authorization to apply for NC DENR Recycling Grant 
Program 

-
Request for Public Hearing to consider proposed ordinance to permit commercial wall 
signs on the rear of buildings when not visible from public street and adjoining 
properties
-
Request for Public Hearing to consider zoning map amendment request by Nags Head 
Construction and Development to rezone a 10-acre parcel on west side of US 158 
between Post Office and Soundside Road from R-2, Medium Density Residential to C-2 
General Commercial 

MOTION:    Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Gray which passed unanimously.

Budget Adjustment #6 to FY 07/08 Budget Ordinance, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “A”.

The Tax Adjustment Report, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum “B”.

The memo concerning the request to advertise delinquent taxes, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Request for approval for advertisement:

In accordance with NCGS 150-369 Advertisement of tax liens on real property for failure to pay taxes … “The municipal tax collector shall advertise municipal tax liens by posting a notice of the liens at the city or town hall and by publishing each lien at least one time in one or more newspapers having general circulation in the taxing unit.  Advertisements of tax liens shall be made during the period of March 1 thru June 30 …” The posted notice and newspaper advertisement shall set forth the following information:  The name of each person to whom is listed real property on which the taxing unit has a lien for unpaid taxes, together with a brief description of each parcel of land to which such a lien has attached, and a statement of the principal amount of the taxes constituting a lien against the parcel; a statement that the amounts advertised will be increased by interest and costs and that the omission of interest and costs from the amounts advertised will not constitute waiver of the taxing units claim for these items; and a statement that the taxing unit may foreclose the tax liens and sell the real property to the liens satisfaction of its claim for taxes.

‘With your approval, staff intends to advertise the liens in the Coastland Times on March 9, 2008 in accordance with NCGS 105-369.  The amount outstanding as of January 30, 2008 is $203,292.59.           

‘Request for authorization to begin In Rem Foreclosure process on 2007 taxes:

In accordance with NCGS 105-375, In Rem method of foreclosure “Docketing Certificate of Taxes as Judgment.  In lieu of following the procedure set forth in GS 105-374, the governing body of any taxing unit may direct the collector to file with the clerk of superior court, no earlier than 30 days after the tax liens were advertised…”

‘With your direction, staff will begin the In Rem foreclosure process where necessary on the 2007 delinquent taxes thirty days after advertising.”

The memo concerning the Town message board purchase, as approved, read in part as follows:

“The Board previously approved the transfer of $12,000 from the Capital Reserve Fund Police Facility Fee Fund Balance to the General Fund for the purchase of a used portable sign board from the North Carolina Department of Transportation.  Staff was unable to complete this purchase and has located a new portable sign message board available on state contract at a cost of approximately $15,000.  Staff is requesting Board approval for the transfer of the additional $3,000 from Capital Reserve Fund Police Facility Fees Fund Balance for the purchase of a new portable message board sign to be used to disseminate public service information to motorists and residents as considered necessary.”

The memo concerning the request for transfer of funds for purchase of actuators for Fresh Pond Filter, as approved, read in part as follows:

“As part of the recent (Spring 2007) renovations of the Fresh Pond Water Plant filters, thirteen valves in the filter building were replaced. While operating last summer we found that the original actuators, installed in 1985, were not able to consistently open and close the new valves without first being manually started by the hand wheel. This is an issue for all the valves.  We plan to include replacement of the actuators for the two 8-inch effluent, two 12-inch influent, two 3-inch surface wash, two 4-inch rinse, two 16-inch waste, and one 12-inch backwash inlet control valves in next year’s (FY 2008-09) Water Operations – Fresh Pond Operating Budget request.

‘We would like to replace the actuators on the two (2) 12-inch backwash valves (one for each filter) before next operating season. The location of these valves makes them difficult to access.  The operator has to crawl in between chemical feed lines, water pipes, and instrument feed lines to get to the hand wheel.  This is a serious safety issue.

‘When the valves fail to operate from the control panel, the operator is turning on the backwash pump and attempting to open or close various valves.  Currently,  the operator has to run down the filter building steps, crawl through the pipe work, manually get the valve moving, crawl back though the pipe work, then run back up the steps to make sure the flow of water through the filters is not too high.  This is a difficult and unsafe way to backwash the filters each night.  

‘The cost for the two new actuators, including installation, is $6,100 from the Perkinson Company. This is the same company that we purchased the new valves from and they were “Johnny on the spot” during the recent renovations when we, or our contractor (Kemp), contacted them with questions concerning the valves.

‘To pay for this actuator replacement, we request a transfer of $4,699 from 812-543300 (Other  Supplies) to 812-5774-33 (Capital Outlay Budgetary).  This is money that was not needed for Fresh Pond treatment chemicals this past summer due to our earlier than expected shutdown. There is $1,401 currently in 812-5774-33. This is money that was saved on the raw water pH meter, purchased at a lower price than originally anticipated.”

The memo concerning the award for the Gull Street drainage improvements, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Following the construction of the new entrance to Tanger Outlet Center, and the installation of a traffic signal at this intersection, a noticeable increase in traffic volume on E. Gull Street was apparent.  Pavement along this one block street varies in width from twenty to twenty-one feet.  Public Works met with the Town Engineer on-site and directed the preparation of plans and specifications for a project to include widening the pavement to twenty-four feet throughout, adding drainage improvements and installing a five foot wide sidewalk on the south side of the right-of-way.

‘Informal bids were accepted for this work and two were received.  The low bid was submitted by Barnhill Contracting Company, Inc. in the amount of $55,195.00.  The drainage “component” of the overall project will cost $6,794 and will be funded from the Storm Water Management Fund.  The remaining $48,401 will come from Powell Bill (State Street Aid) fund balance.  Sufficient funds are available in both sources.

‘Approval of this much needed project is requested, as is authorization for the Town Manager to sign the contract with Barnhill Contracting Co., Inc. in the amount of $55,195.00.”

The memo concerning the extension of the CSE contract, as approved, read in part as follows:

“Staff is requesting Board approval and authorization for change order number one to the contract with Coastal Science and Engineering (CSE) for beach nourishment construction engineering and oversight.  This change order extends the completion date for the contract from January 31, 2008 to June 30, 2008.  No other changes are requested at this time to the cost and other terms of the original contract as originally agreed upon by both parties.

‘The total dollar amount of the contract with CSE is $1,592,500.  Amounts expended under the contract to date include $200,347.27 in FY 05-06, $206,117.48 in FY 06-07, and $23,073.20 in FY 07-08 for services provided through November 2007 totaling $429,537.95 expended under the contract.  The remaining $1,162,962.05 is currently encumbered. 

‘Funding for the preliminary costs incurred under this contract was provided by a transfer from the General Fund in the amount of $700,000 and interest earned on those funds since the time of transfer in the amount of $24,357.81 There are still sufficient funds available from these sources to fund the costs expected to be incurred by extending the completion date of the contract from January 31, 2008 to June 30, 2008.”

The MOA with NC DOT for post-storm debris removal from NC Route 1243, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "C".

The MOU with the Surfrider Foundation, as approved, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "D". 

The summary sheet concerning the request for authorization to apply for a NC DENR Recycling Grant, as approved, read in part as follows:   

"Request authorization for staff to apply to NC DENR for State Environmental Grant funds to be used for the Town's recycling program.  The grant amount of $25,000 requires a 10% local cash match.  It is anticipated that the grant funds would be used to purchase additional containers (dumpsters, roll-offs) to collect and transport the increased volume of recyclables that the Town expects to see following full implementation of the ABC licensee recycling mandate.  The grant submission deadline is February 15, 2008."

PUBLIC HEARINGS 

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application for major communication tower located at Town Hall Municipal Complex, 5401 S. Croatan Highway

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a site plan/conditional use application for a major communication tower at the Town Hall Municipal Complex and explained the process for a quasi-judicial hearing.

The following persons were sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris:  Planning Director Tim Wilson, Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, Nags Head property owner Scott Cox, applicant Tom Johnson, and AT&T Duane Burdette.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the evidentiary Public Hearing open at 9:51 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her staff report which read in part as follows:

“Applicant:  Duane Burdette, representing Nsoro  

‘Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use

‘Purpose:  Erection of a 175 ft. telecommunication tower.       

‘Property Location:  5401 S. Croatan Highway, Nags Head.

‘Existing Land Use:  Town Hall, previous location of Water Tank

‘Zoning Classification of Property:  R-3, High Density Residential

‘Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  

‘Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

‘SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

‘Use Regulations:  Major Communication Towers are permitted by conditional use within the R-3, High Density Residential District for this specific location.

‘Lot Coverage- Overall lot coverage will be decreased.    

‘Height- The maximum allowable height for major communication towers is 175 ft.  The proposed tower is 175 ft. and therefore compliant.  Town Code Section 48-81 provides for exceptions to the height restrictions under which tower lighting is included.  

‘Architecture Design Standards:  No architectural design points necessary.

‘Parking - No required parking.

‘Buffering/Landscaping – Existing landscaping is adequate.  

‘Lighting – Lighting is being provided in compliance with the Town’s standards.

‘Water and Sewage Disposal: Not applicable.

‘Stormwater Management:  Stormwater has been reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.    

‘Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation has been reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.    

‘Fire:  The Fire Department has reviewed and approved the proposed plans for the telecommunication tower.  

‘Public Works:  The Public Works Department has reviewed and approved the proposed plans for the telecommunication tower. 
‘ANALYSIS

Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards.  

‘STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Based on the above review staff recommends approval of this site plan/conditional use request as presented. 

‘PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board conducted a special meeting on February 5, 2008 to consider this request, the results of that meeting will be provided at the time of the Board of Commissioners meeting.  

The Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1. The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2. The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3. The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.”

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 24, 2008 and on Thursday, January 31, 2008 as required by law.

Questions from the Board: 

Comr. Oakes confirmed with Ms. Wyatt that there are no buffer requirements with the adjoining properties.

Scott Cox, Hawks Nest property owner; he is concerned about what other structures may be constructed without notice; he asked the Town to be a good neighbor.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris.

Mr. Cameron explained that a fence will be constructed around the cell tower monopole; buffering is not required but staff will try to include some buffering between the adjoining properties to the south in response to Mr. Cox’s concerns.  The new monopole has enough space for vendor sites for five antennae - three for existing vendors, one for a future vendor, and one is being reserved for governmental use.

Applicant/Attorney Tom Johnson spoke representing AT&T; they are planning to replace the existing water tank which has reached the end of its useful life and has itself been replaced by  water tanks to the north and south with a monopole to service existing and additional vendors; everyone depends on cell use more now than previously; emergency management also uses wireless service; the monopole should be less visible and less intrusive than the water tank.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the evidentiary Public Hearing at 10:00 a.m.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler said that she appreciates staff looking into some type of buffering for the adjoining properties on Hawks Nest Court. 

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

1.
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2.
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3.
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the site plan as presented.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider site plan/conditional use application to convert former Nags Head Realty Building to CR Mixed Development with four single-family dwelling units on 3rd floor

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a site plan/conditional use application to convert Nags Head Realty Building to CR Mixed Development with single-family dwelling units on the third floor and he explained the process for a quasi-judicial hearing.

The following persons were sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris: Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt, Planning Director Tim Wilson, and applicant Mike Kelly.

Town Attorney Ike McRee announced the evidentiary Public Hearing open at 10:05 a.m.

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized her staff report which read in part as follows:

“Applicant:  Michael Kelly  

‘Application Request:  Site Plan/Conditional Use

‘Purpose:  Change of use request to convert the former Nags Head Realty Building into a Commercial/Residential Mixed Development with four (4) single family dwelling units on the third floor.    

‘Property Location:  2300 S. Croatan Highway, Nags Head.

‘Existing Land Use:  Office, previously Nags Head Realty

‘Zoning Classification of Property: C-2, General Commercial

‘Zoning Classification of Surrounding Properties:  Property north of this site, directly across Carolinian Circle is zoned C-2, General Commercial.  Property south of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial (Kelly’s Restaurant).  Property west of the site is zoned C-2, General Commercial and property east of the site, directly across US Highway 158 is zoned C-2, General Commercial.     

Land Use Plan Map/Policies: Land Use Plan classification is D-1, Developed.  This proposal is consistent with this land use classification.  

‘SPECIFIC INFORMATION

Applicable Zoning Regulations:

‘Use Regulations:  Commercial/Residential Mixed Development with four (4) single family dwellings is permitted by conditional use within the C-2, General Commercial Zoning District.  

‘Lot Coverage- No increase in building footprint or site improvements are proposed, no new lot coverage will occur on this site.  

‘Building Height- The maximum allowable height for this structure is 35 ft. from grade.  The existing structure is less than 35 ft. in height and therefore compliant.  

‘Architecture Design Standards: The existing structure does not conform to the current Nags Head zoning ordinance pertaining to architectural design. The proposed improvements will not exceed 50 percent of the annually adjusted tax value of the structure therefore not creating substantial improvement which eliminates the requirement to address the architectural nonconformities.  

‘Parking - Required parking for this project is being provided in compliance with the Commercial/Residential Mixed Development parking standard of one space for each 175 sq. ft. of gross floor area plus two parking spaces for each dwelling unit.  The existing parking on site is adequate.  

‘Buffering/Landscaping – The previous use of “Office” required a Buffer Yard C, the existing buffer must be supplemented to meet the requirements.     

‘Lighting- Planning staff is currently reviewing lighting information for this site, comments will be provided to the Board of Commissioners at the time of the meeting. 

‘Water and Sewage Disposal: A site review by the Dare County Health Department has been completed and authorization for two 2-bedroom apartments and two 1-bedroom apartments has been approved.  

‘Stormwater Management:  Stormwater calculations were previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

‘Traffic Circulation:  Traffic circulation was previously reviewed and approved by the Town Engineer.  

‘Fire:  The Fire Department has provided the following comments, see attached memo for details:

· Entire building must be sprinkler protected per NC Fire Prevention Code.

· Installation of one manual pull station and visual and audible devices throughout to 
activate if sprinkler deploys.
· Fire protection systems must be supervised and monitored by an approved central 
station.
· Dwelling units must have smoke alarms in required locations.
· All fire protection system plans must be reviewed and approved by fire and building 
officials prior to construction.
· Meet with fire official to determine the location for a protected fire department 
connection.
· Implement any required fire separation areas per NC Building Code.
‘Public Works:  In view of the uncertain schedule for occupancy of the four (4) apartments, and the associated volume of solid waste to be generated, Public Works will require the eight (8) foot by twenty (20) foot fenced concrete pad be constructed however a second dumpster will not need to be purchased until such time the refuse volume warrants it.

‘ANALYSIS

Staff finds that the project is consistent with the proposed use and development standards.  

‘STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Based on the above review staff recommends approval of this site plan/conditional use request as presented. 

‘PLANNING BOARD RECOMMENDATION

The Planning Board, at its January 15, 2008 meeting, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed site plan/conditional use application.

‘The Board of Commissioners is required to make the following affirmative findings of fact for this and all conditional use applications:

1.
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2.
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3.
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.”

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 24, 2008 and on Thursday, January 31, 2008 as required by law.

Public Works Director Dave Clark was sworn in by Town Clerk Carolyn Morris.

Mayor Cahoon said she did not feel that a second dumpster/concrete pad was necessary at this time.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark responded that occupancy of this type of facility, when fully occupied, would require two (2) dumpsters; it would be easier now to install a concrete slab.   

Applicant Mike Kelly spoke concerning the additional dumpster; he said he would prefer not to put in the second dumpster pad at this time – it may rust out before necessary – but he has no problem installing the pad if required; he is concerned that the fence around the pad may become a repository for trash; he spoke of a positive working relationship with Public Works staff.

There being no one else present who wished to speak, Town Attorney Ike McRee closed the evidentiary Public Hearing at 10:20 a.m.  

MOTION:     Comr. Gray made a motion to make the following findings of fact:

1.
The applicant has met the requirements of the Town of Nags Head Zoning Ordinance, Subdivision Ordinance and other applicable ordinances. 

2.
The use will not materially endanger the public health and safety if located where proposed and developed according to the plan as submitted.

3.
The use as proposed will not overburden the fire fighting capabilities and the municipal water supply capacity of the Town.

And to approve the site plan as presented.

The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley.

AMENDMENT TO MOTION:  Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a friendly amendment to the  motion to exclude the requirement for a second dumpster.  The motion to amend was seconded by Comr. Oakes.   The motion, as amended, passed unanimously.

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-91, Habitable Floors to eliminate interior measurements such as habitable floor and top plate height for single family dwellings and duplexes not to exceed three habitable floors
Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance text amendment to eliminate interior measurements such as habitable floor and top plate height for single family/duplex dwellings not to exceed three habitable floors.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson summarized the Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

“The attached ordinance has been drafted at request of the Board of Commissioners at their December 5, 2007 meeting as a result of the Board’s discussion concerning the regulation of building height by the town zoning ordinance in general, and maximum allowed habitable floor and top plate height measurements in particular.    

‘The existing habitable floor and top plate height restrictions, 27 feet and 28 feet respectively, were originally adopted in August 2003 with the intent of making sure that corresponding increases in total structure height from 35 feet to 42 feet also being adopted at that time would not result in an additional fourth habitable floor in residential structures.  While the 27 foot habitable floor and 28 foot top plate restrictions have generally worked well in accomplishing this purpose, there have been a select number of developments that have found these height restrictions problematic, and have been the subject of zoning text amendment requests and variances requests heard by this Board and the Board of Adjustment.  

‘The proposed ordinance proposes to delete the existing habitable floor and top plate regulations and add a requirement that single-family and duplex structures could have no more than three habitable floors.  This ordinance would have the same effect as existing regulations in that the structure could not have more than three habitable floors but would provide greater flexibility within the interior of the structure in how these three habitable floors could be arranged.  Total structure height (35 feet or 42 feet) would not be changed.

‘Land Use Plan Consistency

Staff finds that the proposed ordinance text amendment is consistent with the Towns Land Use Plan.  

‘Staff Recommendation

Staff finds this proposal to be responsive in addressing past and potential future problems related to top plate and habitable floor height restrictions and therefore recommends approval of this ordinance as presented.   

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its December 13, 2007 meeting, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed ordinance.”

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 24, 2008 and on Thursday, January 31, 2008 as required by law.

Comr. Oakes complimented staff for preparing a clearly understood ordinance.

Town Attorney Ike McRee declared the Public Hearing open at 10:30 a.m.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee closed the Public Hearing at 10:30 a.m.

MOTION:   Mayor Pro Tem Sadler made a motion to adopt the amendment concerning habitable floor and top plate height as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning habitable floor and top plate height, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "E".

Public Hearing to consider zoning ordinance text amendment to Town Code Section 48-864, Village Hotel District to allow up to 50% of required parking for a hotel to be located off-site as well as to allow off-site accessory uses 

Town Attorney Ike McRee introduced the Public Hearing concerning a zoning ordinance text amendment for the Village Hotel District to allow up to 50% of required parking for a hotel to be located off-site and declared the Public Hearing open at 10:31 a.m. 

Zoning Administrator Kelly Wyatt summarized the Planning and Development staff memo which read in part as follows:

“Mr. Eddie Goodrich has submitted the attached zoning ordinance text amendment to permit 50% of the required parking for a hotel to be located off site as well as to allow off site accessory uses, in conjunction with the principle hotel use, within the Village Hotel District. 

‘Off site parking and off site accessory uses are currently not permitted in the Village Hotel District.  The intent of the Village Hotel District is to “serve the visitor population by catering to the tourist needs typically associated with a family beach community.” The existing development within the Village Hotel District is currently comprised of medical offices, restaurants and various other businesses.  It does not, however, include a hotel.  Due to the limited number and size of remaining undeveloped parcels, within the district, constructing a hotel with required parking and accessory use(s) on site has become limited.    Staff maintains this proposed amendment is reasonable and useful in facilitating hotel development within the district.  Nags Head Inn, built in 1988, is the most recently constructed hotel in the Town.  A hotel, however, has never been built in the Village Hotel District.

‘This proposed ordinance is patterned after and consistent with an ordinance change that was recently adopted amending the C-2, General Commercial District, which allows up to fifty percent (50%) of the required parking for the hotel to be off-site. The ordinance change in the C-2 district, as well as  the proposed ordinance change in the Village Hotel District, have the intended purpose of minimizing the regulatory barrier to hotel development.

‘Land Use Plan Consistency  

Staff finds that the proposed text amendment is consistent with the Town Land Use Plan.

‘Staff Recommendation

This proposed text amendment is considered consistent with the Land Use Plan, consistent with the intent of the Village Hotel District, and consistent with the Town’s ongoing interest and efforts to stimulate new hotel development.   Therefore Staff recommends approval of the zoning ordinance text amendment as presented.  

‘Planning Board Recommendation

The Planning Board, at its December 13, 2007 meeting, voted unanimously to recommend approval of the proposed ordinance.”

Notice of the Public Hearing was published in the Coastland Times on Thursday, January 24, 2008 and on Thursday, January 31, 2008 as required by law.

There being no one present who wished to speak, Mr. McRee declared the Public Hearing closed at 10:33 a.m.

MOTION:   Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the ordinance concerning allowing up to 50% required hotel parking to be located off-site as presented.  The motion as seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning hotel required parking to be allowed up to 50% off-site, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "F".

OLD BUSINESS/ITEMS TABLED FROM PREVIOUS MEETINGS

Discussion of limited access street - Carolinian Circle - from January 9, 2008 Board meeting

Town Manager Charlie Cameron reported that he recently met with property owners and Town staff on site at Carolinian Circle.  He stated that concern was expressed by property owners wanting to maintain an unimproved street.  

Planning Director Tim Wilson stated that he visited the site with property owners and staff and found that existing street standards used in all other west side neighborhood was sufficient for Carolinian Circle.  There are some live oaks in the right-of-way and he understands the desire to preserve them; staff has drafted an ordinance for Board consideration.

Mr. Cameron noted that just because current property owners do not want trash picked up in front of their house, future owners may wish differently – he expressed concern about having another street standard.

Comr. Gray said that he feels there may be a drainage problem in that area with a crush/run road; he spoke in favor of the alternative environmental street standard presented by staff.  

Public Works Director Dave Clark stated that there are some areas with standing water; he feels that an environmental street standard is very well suited for Carolinian Circle.

MOTION:  Comr. Gray made a motion to adopt the alternative limited access street - environmental street standard - ordinance as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Remaley which passed unanimously. 

Town Manager Cameron explained that staff will meet with the property owners after today's meeting to determine how they want to pay for the street paving.  

CONTINUATION OF MOTION:  The motion passed unanimously.

A copy of the ordinance concerning the environmental street standard, as adopted, is attached to and made a part of these minutes as shown in Addendum "G".

NEW BUSINESS

Outer Banks YMCA Executive Director Larry Porter  

Outer Banks YMCA Executive Director Larry Porter introduced himself to the Board of Commissioners.  Mr. Porter stated that he and his family are from Sarasota, Florida where they were involved in the YMCA and in building strong communities/families.  He thanked Board members for the opportunity to appear before them.

Mayor Cahoon thanked Mr. Porter for coming to today’s meeting and welcomed him and his family to the community.  She questioned if the YMCA would be interested in allowing other local governmental employees to use the Nags Head rate; Mr. Porter said he would take this request under consideration. 

Consideration of Board/Committee appointments - Personnel Grievance Panel

It was Board consensus that staff keep information on the Town’s web site requesting those interested to apply for Board/Committee vacancies. 

It was Board consensus that staff forward letters to the current Personnel Grievance Panel members asking them if they would be willing to continue to serve.  

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS AGENDA

Comr. Gray – Handled various types of complaints in the Town

Comr. Gray reported that he has handled several complaints/issues recently concerning:  garbage carts, small structures in the right-of-way; parking in beach accesses that were being worked on; and reducing garbage pickups on the west side of the bypass during the off-season.  

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Trash pickup and addresses on oceanfront

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported on an email from resident Gail Anderson concerning reducing trash pickup on the west side of the bypass during the winter.

Town Manager Cameron stated that he has spoken with Ms. Anderson concerning this issue.  He stated that if one of the trash pickups were eliminated, staff would be used for many other tasks assigned to Sanitation.

In addition, Town Manager Cameron reported that staff will be combining existing signs to reduce signage.  Staff has been authorized to order poles/lettering so that streets will be identified from the beach. 

Mayor Cahoon directed staff to include information on the Town's web site that, per ordinance, house numbers are to be visible on oceanfront houses. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – Thank you to NC DOT for street signage on traffic signals

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler reported that she appreciated the street signs installed by NC DOT on the traffic signal cross arms.  She wanted to publicly thank NC DOT as the signs assist tourists and residents alike.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler – League of Women Voters Citizens Guide

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler thanked the League of Women Voters for the good job they do for the County.  She spoke highly of the annual Citizens Guide prepared by the League. 

Comr. Oakes – New ABC requirements for recycling

Comr. Oakes thanked staff for being pro-active and researching the new ABC requirements for recycling.

Comr. Oakes – DCM requirement to remove sandbags by May 2008

Comr. Oakes said that while he has sympathy and empathy for those concerned about their oceanfront houses and the impact of the loss of sandbags, he feels that the Board's strongest priority should be preserving the public beach.  He urged Board members to resist the urge to take the opposite stand.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler stated that the beach wasn't a public beach when the oceanfront owner built; she spoke in favor of the sandbags and their need; she also disagreed with Comr. Oakes re: public beach aspect - unless efforts are completely stopped for beach nourishment, then the Board should send a letter asking the Division of Coastal Management (DCM) to postpone the sandbag removal requirements.  

Comr. Remaley wants to help property owners, as everyone does; however, he feels it is a waste of time to go against the State on this issue; if beaches are lost, higher tax rates are gained - something needs to be done to preserve the beaches.

Mayor Cahoon stated that a sandbag permit has an expiration date; extensions are given based on the pursuit of nourishment projects but the sandbags were also supposed to be in front of and not underneath properties; she feels the Town needs to start looking outside of the box such as at a terminal groin, etc.; need to start pushing that type of legislation.

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Mayor Cahoon that a letter from the Town to DCM to postpone the sandbag removal deadline would not be effective; Mayor Cahoon stated that those property owners receiving letters have had the sandbags a long time - those that meet the vegetation requirement do not have to remove the sandbags.

Mayor Cahoon directed staff to contact the Aquarium Society, who spoke at the Board's January 2008 meeting concerning removing the sand at the old Coast Guard Station, to find out if the State would be interested in letting Nags Head have some of that sand.

Comr. Oakes suggested pursuing lobbying for the removal of homes from the oceanfront such as with the Upton Jones amendment.

Mayor Cahoon stated that the National League of Cities holds its conference in March which may be a good time to meet with legislators concerning the removal of condemned oceanfront properties.

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN ATTORNEY

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Update on licensing stone wall in right-of-way in Village - from January 9, 2008 Board meeting

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that a letter had been forwarded to the stone wall property owner in the Village demanding that the wall be removed within 30 days. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler questioned why this issue was not discussed when the entire Board was present and she questioned the urgency of the wall's removal.  

Comr. Gray said that the urgency is that someone is in violation of the law and the Town’s ordinance should be enforced; if the Board adopts an ordinance, it should be enforced.   

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed that the stone wall had been in place approximately six - seven years; she said that she would have preferred that the entire Board act in an open meeting.   

Mayor Cahoon stated that right-of-way issues will be included on the Board's April 2008 Retreat agenda for further discussion.

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Country Nest status

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported that the Board-authorized settlement/terms for the Country Nest house removal has been approved by their attorney.  

Town Attorney Ike McRee - Northridge Cutty Sark lawsuit

Town Attorney Ike McRee reported on the Northridge Subdivision Cutty Sark house lawsuit; he stated that the litigation is now underway as the lawsuit has been served to the property owners. 

ITEMS REFERRED TO AND PRESENTATIONS FROM TOWN MANAGER 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on Hurricane Isabel FEMA Appeal

Town Manager Cameron provided an update on the Hurricane Isabel FEMA appeal for the emergency berm sprigging.  The Town has been notified by NC Emergency Management and FEMA that the Town succeeded in its second appeal of the denial of the $280,000 for emergency berm sprigging following Hurricane Isabel.  When the check is received, it will close out all expenses as a result of Hurricane Isabel.  Town Manager Cameron credited Attorney Ike McRee, Admin Assistant/PIO Roberta Thuman, Public Works Director Dave Clark, and Deputy Public Works Director Ralph Barile for this success.

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Ocean Outfall update

Town Manager Cameron provided an ocean outfall update.  He stated that NC DOT began repair this week on the Conch and Curlew Street ocean outfalls which are expected to be completed within the next two - three months.  At a meeting last week in Raleigh, NC DENR agreed to pay for the maintenance costs ($75,000 per year) for the first four (4) years for the Conch Street test/beta site.  A Memorandum of Understanding to this effect is expected soon. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Update on ABC permittee recycling program

Town Manager Charlie Cameron started that effective January 2009 all ABC permittee holders must recycle glass and by October 2009 aluminum and plastic bottles - there has been no mandate for local governments.  The Dare County Tourism Bureau is looking at providing funds for a glass crusher for the county and the towns; another meeting will be held the end of February 2008 to facilitate the process. 

Town Manager Charlie Cameron - Recommendation of contract award for major communication tower construction; Update on Town Hall water tank removal/temporary communication tower installation

Town Manager Cameron presented two (2) contracts for Board review/approval:  One for the Town Hall water tank removal and one for the Town Hall monopole tower construction.   It is most important for cell service provision and to preserve the revenue stream.  Town Manager Cameron recommended that both contracts be approved. 

Water tank removal contract and cell tower construction contract

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Town Attorney Ike McRee that he has reviewed both contracts.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the water tank removal contract with Iseler as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously. 

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler confirmed with Town Manager Cameron that cell phone service would not be interrupted.

MOTION:  Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the Town Hall monopole tower construction contract with AT&T (New Cingular Wireless) as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

Public Works Director Dave Clark reported that one of the Town's web cams has been moved to a location in view of the water tank so that its removal may be viewed on the Town's web site.

Town Manager Cameron also noted that a media release will be sent out later this afternoon. 

The Iseler water tank removal contract and the AT&T tower construction contract are on file in the Town Clerk's office.

MAYOR’S AGENDA 

Mayor Cahoon - Request for Closed Session to consider 2007 Closed Session minutes

Mayor Cahoon requested a Closed Session to consider the 2007 Closed Session minutes.

Mayor Cahoon - Board Retreat

Mayor Cahoon announced that the Board Retreat will be held April 10 - 11; starting at 12 noon on April 10th - location is to be determined.

Mayor Cahoon - Zoning District for mixed-use

It was Board consensus to agree with Mayor Cahoon to direct staff to review/provide a recommendation on if the C-2 district is the right place for mixed-used or if there is a better zone as much of the C-2 district is being taken up by residential.

Mayor Cahoon - NC Beach and Inlet Waterway Association (NC BIWA)

Mayor Cahoon reported that the NC Beach, Inlet, and Waterway Association and annual local government meeting are scheduled for April 2 – 4, 2008 at the NC Aquarium at Pine Knoll Shores.  Earlier in the meeting Comr. Gray was appointed to represent the Town at the meetings.   

Mayor Pro Tem Sadler asked for a backup to Comr. Gray if he is unable to attend a meeting.

It was Board consensus that Comr. Oakes serve as backup to Comr. Gray on the NC Beach, Inlet, and Waterway Association as necessary.  

Mayor Cahoon - Resolution to support Town of Kitty Hawk's request for Museum

The resolution to support the Town of Kitty Hawk's request for a USS Kitty Hawk museum in Wilmington (after its decommission) was presented to the Board. 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adopt the resolution endorsing a USS Kitty Hawk Museum as presented.  The motion was seconded by Comr. Oakes which passed unanimously.

The resolution supporting the USS Kitty Hawk Museum, as adopted, read in part as follows:

“WHEREAS, the aircraft carrier USS Kitty Hawk, CV 63, has served our nation proudly for more than forty-six years; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the USS Kitty Hawk, the Town of Kitty Hawk and the State of North Carolina share a heritage rich in history and tradition; AND  

‘WHEREAS, the USS Kitty Hawk will be decommissioned in 2008; AND

‘WHEREAS, the people of Kitty Hawk and the State of North Carolina are proud of their namesake aircraft carrier and the historic first flight by the Wright Brothers in Kitty Hawk that inspired the ship's name; AND 

‘WHEREAS, the Town of Nags Head supports efforts by the USS Kitty Hawk Wilmington Concept Team to bring the aircraft carrier home to North Carolina as a museum to join the Battleship North Carolina in Wilmington; AND 

‘WHEREAS, a USS Kitty Hawk Museum in Wilmington would celebrate a world changing event in our state's history as well as North Carolina's commitment to our Armed Forces; AND

‘WHEREAS, realization of a USS Kitty Hawk Museum requires state and federal support for Wilmington, North Carolina's efforts.

‘NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Nags Head Board of Commissioners endorses the actions of the North Carolina Congressional delegation, the Governor, Legislature and people of the State of North Carolina to work together to support the City of Wilmington to establish a USS Kitty Hawk Museum in Wilmington, North Carolina.”

Mayor Cahoon – Children and Youth Partnership

It was Board consensus to agree to the request from the Children and Youth Partnership representatives earlier in today’s meeting that the Town's web site provide a link to their web site.  

CLOSED SESSION

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to enter Closed Session to approve the 2007 Closed Session minutes in accordance with GS 143-318.11(a)(1).   The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 12:00 p.m.

OPEN SESSION


The Board re-entered Open Session at 12:07 p.m.

Town Attorney Ike McRee explained that during Closed Session, the 2007 Closed Session minutes were considered by the Board. 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to approve the 2007 Closed Session minutes and to release the Closed Session minutes that were identified to be opened.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.

ADJOURNMENT 

MOTION:   Comr. Remaley made a motion to adjourn to a mid-month meeting on Wednesday, February 20, 2008 at 7:30 p.m. in the Board Room.  The motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Sadler which passed unanimously.  The time was 12:08 p.m.






_______________________________






Carolyn F. Morris, Town Clerk

Approved:

___________________________

Mayor:


___________________________




M. Renée Cahoon
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